News letter of Things to Come Mission

Grace at

We will never forget September 11, 2001.
We witnessed two airplanes, loaded with
passengers, fly into the two tallest build-
ings in the world. We also watched as
these two buildings came crumbling
down. We saw people running for their
lives.

The things that brought sadness and
concern on my part was not the building
falling but that over 3000 lives went out
into eternity in a matter of hours. These
people came to work never expecting that
they would never go home again to their
loved omes. This brought to mind that
spiritual truth that we should always be
ready to meet the Lord — at any time. It is
believing the gospel of God's wonderful
grace [Christ’s death, burial and resur-
rection 1 Cor. 15:1-4] that prepares us
for this meeting.

I also began to wonder if there was a
grace ministry in New York near this
area. Then I thought about Dennis
Kiszonas '’ ministry.

I have asked Dennis to write an article
about his ministry. Please note that the
mission field is New York City. I know the
same exists in other large cities - Editor

Denms Klszonas writes: I finally went to
ground zero on December 11, three months
to the day after the terrorist attack on the
World Trade Center. In late September I
flew over the site and looked down from
the plane at the tangled heap of steel beams
across the Hudson, but this was my first
visit to the site where 3088 people (latest
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estimate) lost their lives when the planes
crashed into the Twin Towers. I had a hard
time bringing myself to go there, and I
know people who live in the neighborhood,
almost in the shadow of the towers, who
have such a sense of tragic loss that they

turn to page 4

New Staff at TCM Office

by Joe Watkins
Pastor Phillip du Plessis and his wife,
Antoinette, offered their service to help
the office team. It was during their min-
istry in S.A. that they realized the impor-
tance of the TCM office and the people
that work here.

The literature, letters and support from
this office have been of great encourage-
ment to them and thus their desire to form
part of this team. Antoinette has 23 years

banking experience and will be working
with Roberta. She will be doing book-
keeping and administration. She is
already helping Pauline with general
office duties.

There is a wonderful team spirit among
us all and I am pleased with the way the
office is currently functioning.

Apart from his pastoral duties at Grace
Church, Pastor Phillip will also, because
of his experience in layout and design,

help with the communication and printing
ministry of the office.

All office personnel live like the mission-
aries - by faith, trusting the Lord to sup-
ply their needs. They do not receive a
salary, they receive what comes in desig-
nated for them. The TCM office person-
nel is part of the TCM team, just like you
are a team member, when you pray and
give. So please pray for the support of
Antoinette.
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he words ‘Rice Christians’ have
Tbeen used when talking about

supporting nationals.  These
words are used to discourage the sup-
porting of nationals; saying the nation-
als are preaching only for money and
they don’t really have the dedication to
the ministry, or to the Lord. I don’t
agree with this thinking.

I don’t deny that there have been some
nationals who have ministered simply
for money, but we also see some USA
preachers profiting from the ministry as
well, especially those on TV. They
teach a health and wealth doctrine.

Let’s look at what the Bible says. Are
we Christians here in the US really
independent? Don’t we depend upon a
broad-based group of Christians to sup-
port the many programs from which we
benefit ... for instance, education in
Christian schools, radio, TV, youth
organizations, church-related seminars.
The fact that these benefits happen to
come from within the boundaries of the
USA does not make us totally independ-
ent. »

Should we treat Christians in other
countries as foreigners who should be
responsible for their own needs? The
answer is simply “No.” How can we
make such a division when we know
that the apostle Paul taught that the mid-
dle wall of partition was broken down.

And now, the only division that we have
is between the saved and lost. We who
are saved are all one in the Body of
Christ and Christ is the Head. Romans
12:3-5

The illustration used is our physical
body. Each member has a responsibili-
ty to help other members of the body.
When this happens, then the Body can
produce. 1 Corinthians 12:12-20

All Christians are part of the Body of
Christ. The whole Body functions best
when each part does its work with equal
concern for one another. “There is one
Body and one Spirit, even as ye are
called in one hope of your calling; One
Lord, One Faith, One Baptism, One
God and Father of all, who is above all
and through all and in you all. But unto
every one of us is given grace according
to the measure of the gift of Christ.”
Eph. 4:4-7.

God has called some to the ministry.
He has also called some to pray and
support. When we work together we
can reach a greater number of people
with the gospel of the Grace of God.

Let’s remember, we make no distinc-
tion between the national and USA
nationals when we evangelize. We
preach the same gospel to all men.
When a person is saved, we should not
divide between the nationals and the
USA Christians since we all are one in

Why Suppo Nationals?

the Body of Christ.

Beginning in 1958 my ministry has
been in the area of training nationals for
the ministry and supporting them. I
have seen many go out into the high-
ways and byways preaching the Gospel
of the Grace of God. Many have been
saved and churches established through
the ministry of these trained nationals
because we worked together in the min-
istry. See page three for a letter I
received from one of these nationals
that I helped train. After reading this
report you decide if it is right to help
support nationals or help them in their
ministry.

Sharing our resources, in the true bib-
lical sense, means coming alongside —
holding out a helping hand — sharing
encouragement, finances, spiritual
counsel and comfort with others.

We need wisdom and foresight to
strengthen ties with national Christians,
a sensitive spirit to share wisely with
them, and compassion to want to work
alongside them.

I will continue this discussion on sup-
porting nationals with USA funds in the
next issue of the IH. If you have any
questions or comments please write or
call me.

Joe Watkins

Christians in Danger

by Vernon Anderson
There are 63,000 Christians in
Indonesia with only 35 police to protect
them. A force of about 15,000 well
armed Jihad terrorists have surrounded
the Christian villages. Entire villages
have been bumed and people are being

shot everyday. These people are fleeing
to other villages in hopes for safety.
Since the roads have been blocked by
the terrorists, the supply of food is dan-
gerously slow. The terrorists have also
publically announced that they will
eleminate the “cross bearers” from the

region. While the attention of the world
has been on Afghanistan, the crisis in
Indonesia may be the most serious
threat to innocent people on earth at this
time. Every believer should pray to our
loving Father in Heaven to show His
mighty hand to protect.
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Nationals Orgamze New Mlmstrles in Phlllppmes

We have just had a wonderful and suc-
cessful Youth Camp last Dec. 26-29
held at IGBI- Bataan. There were 106
campers and staff who participated in
the camping with the theme “The Love
of Christ.” The three-day camping was
filled with activities like Bible studies,
games, singing, talent night, worship
and commitment to the Lord. The
campers as well as the staff really
enjoyed the fellowship in the camp.

Churches in Central Luzon are organ-
ized into the “Central Luzon
Association of Grace Churches” also
known as “CLAG.” We have churches
in the provinces of Cavite, Laguna,
Bataan, Zambales and Metro Manila.
The CLAG supports the Kids, Youth,
Adults, Bible School and Bible Training
ministries.

Kids Ministry—We have an annual
kids camp held in the month of May at
IGBI-Bataan. Vacation Bible School is
also conducted in churches and selected
areas in Central Luzon and Metro
Manila during the months of April and
May. Further, we are also involved in
the training of our Sunday school teach-
ers.

Youth Ministry—Young People in
Central Luzon and Metro Manila are
divided into four districts. Each district
meets once every two months for vari-
ous activities. The four districts meet
quarterly for fellowship. An Annual

Youth Conference is held in March or
April and Youth Camp every December
held in IGBI-Bataan.

Adult Ministry—Adults have their
fellowship once every two months. The
Annual Workers’ seminar is held in
November.

Bible Training Ministry—We are con-
ducting Bible training for our members
who cannot attend a regular resident
Bible school. We are conducting it
every Sunday from 4:00 — 8:00 PM. As
of now, there are 25 — 30 who are regu-
larly attending the training. Some of
these trainees are already pastoring a
church.

IGBI-Bataan’s Ministry—Last year
we opened our regular Bible School in

W Left: Pastor Dan Banac (Dlrector of IGBI Bataan) and
| | Pastor Gerson Bermejo (teacher and director of the TCM
ministry on the Island of Luzon.)

¥ Above: International Grace Bible Institute Bataan.

Bataan. We have six students in the sec-
ond semester. We are expecting more
first-year students to enroll next school
year. We need to construct additional
classrooms for our first and second year
students next school year. We plan to
put up a second floor on our existing
building for dormitories and a library.
Please pray for these needs. We are
grateful that the Mission (TCM) has
helped us financially in the operation of
the school. We have many plans to
improve our building and facilities. It is
only by God’s grace that we can do it.

Looking forward to seeing you and
company in Manila in March.

Yours in His love and grace, Pastor
Gerson Bermejo

by Vernon Anderson

The work in the Philippines is still
growing and we now have over 400
churches. We have five resident Bible
schools in Ozamis, Davao, Bacolod,
Cauayan and Bataan.There is also a
field Bible school to train elders and
several organizations in various parts
of the RP. We also have one national
youth organization headed by Pastor
Jun Cadelina, 13 supervising ministers
and about the same Youth
Coordinators. Although we are on sev-

Philippine Work Still Growing

eral radio stations such as Pagadian,
Cagayan, Bacolod, Bicol, Butuan and
Catobato, we need to be on more.
Darlene and I have printed a good
number of tracts and other literature but
feel that much more can be done in this
area. Several church planters have also
been assigned. Both Darlene and I are
getting on in age and we need younger
people to come here and do the work.
We are not sure how long we will last
with our health and need your prayers

in this regard.

Clear Message in Thika

by Carlo Paina

We are very excited to report that the
church here in Thika had more than 30
people attending the service on Sunday.
There were only five children, all others
were youth and adults. This was such an
encouragement to us! It is only the Thika
and Embu churches who have adult
Sunday school. We have tried this in
Embu since September of 2001 and it
worked well. One person in Thika com-
mented that this is the church where we
can understand the message! We praise
the Lord for the growth and that is the
reason why we sacrifice our own money
to support the work, trusting Him to pro-
vide our needs.
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still can’t bring themselves to go see the
devastation.

Grace For Today in New York City
Grace For Today began as a radio broadcast
in New York City in 1984, the only grace
ministry in this city of over 7 million people.
In those early years the program would be on
the air for a year, then off for a year, because
airtime in the nation’s largest market is very
expensive. Since 1994 though, Grace For
Today has been on the air every week in
NYC, at times even two programs each
week. Several Bible classes have grown out
of these radio broadcasts—in midtown
Manbhattan, Flushing and Jackson Heights in
Queens, downtown Brooklyn, West
Hempstead on Long Island, and Grace
Fellowship Church in New Jersey.

On the moming of September 11 several
of the believers involved in these groups
were at the Trade Center.

Several were working in the towers when
the planes hit and escaped before the col-
lapse, one man walked home in shock all the
way to Yonkers, a fifteen mile trip.

One of the women in the Brooklyn Bible
class works at the World Financial Center
across the street from the Twin Towers. On
that sunny morning she was sitting on a
bench in the plaza eating a bagel before
going into the office. Hearing a too-low-fly-
ing jet, she looked up to see the first plane
slice into the wall of the North Tower.

! Denms Krszonas in the New York Grace
For Today studio

Another man, a NYC cabbie from Ghana
and a member of the grace church in New
Jersey, dropped off a fare from the airport at
the World Trade Center early that momning.

One of the young men in the West
Hempstead fellowship is a New York City
firefighter. He was scheduled to work on
September 11 but switched days off with a
friend in the firehouse. His friend became one
of the 343 firefighters killed when the towers
collapsed.

When we started the radio ministry back in
1984, we had the idea that maybe we could
reach out with the gospel of grace to some of
the many ethnic groups representing almost
every nation on earth living near our church
in New Jersey.

Every week we give a phone number at the
end of the broadcast so listeners can contact

us for literature and tapes. The first call aft
the first program came from a man i
Brooklyn. That call grew to hundreds and nor
thousands of people who listen to Grace F¢
Today each week, many have been saved, an
many established in the message of grac
given by the Lord to the Apostle Paul.

New York is a city where the goal of Paul
heart can actually be accomplished. I remenr
ber one day realizing, “We have a missio
field at the other end of the Lincoln Tunne
We don’t need a passport or shots, we don
need to go to language school or even buy a
airplane ticket. The people of the world hav
come to this city, and God has opened a doc
for us to preach the message of grace to th
whole world right in this single place.”

Mission Objectives

In addition to the weekly radio broadcas
our current focus in New York City is on tw
ministries:

1.) We’re making a special effort to get
grace church established in Brooklyn. In 198
Leon Gilchrist began to listen to Grace Fc¢
Today on the radio, and after a while he trust
ed in the Lord as His Savior. He went with m
to Manhattan every Sunday afternoon fc
years as we preached the grace of God at
Bible class on 34th Street in midtown. Late
Leon became a board member of Grace Fc¢
Today and started a Bible class himself i
downtown Brooklyn—about two miles fror
ground zero. Now, six years later he has a cot

Executive Director and Development Director

Joe Watkins, will be stepping down as director of TCM in 2004. He
will not be lost to the mission but would take another ministry within
TCM.
Things to Come Mission is soliciting applicants for the following posi-
| tions: Executive Director and Development Director.
Executive Director Duties: (these are not all inclusive)
* is the chief executive and administrative officer of Things to Come
Mission
* is in charge of the day to day affairs of the Mission
* is to carry out all resolutions and orders of the board
* is to supervise all agents, missionaries, and office personnel of the
j Mission
i « is the legal agent for the Mission, and shall act for the Board of
| Directors in such matters as require action between board meetings
* is to represent the Mission in travels that this officer takes
1 - is to travel about one third the time on behalf of the Mission
¥ Development Director Duties: (these are not all inclusive)
B -is to develop Thmgs to Come Mission through the International

Harvest Newsletter
* recruit missionaries for the Mission by traveling to churches,
schools, and other venues to spread the good news about TCM
« carry out all resolutions of the Board as they pertain to development
* develop TCM's Associate Missionary Program. This develops
Associate Missionary Representatives for TCM in local churches,
fellowships, study groups, prayer & Bible groups, Mission groups,
and to persons who are interested in both missions and TCM.
« is to carry out all resolutions and orders of the board.
« is accountable to the Board of TCM.
Positions are to be filled no earlier than January 2003, and no later
than December 31, 2003
Qualified applicants are requested to submit a letter of interest and
resume to:
Dr. G. Edward Wishart, secretary of Things to Come
Mission, 12365 Grafton Road, Grafton, OH 44044
Tel: 1-440-458-6612
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ple of dozen believers meeting together
and seeking to turn Brooklyn up-side-down.

2.) A few years ago Grace For Today
sponsored a listener call-in radio broad-
cast in NYC and noted that many of our
listeners lacked a basic understanding of
the Bible. In response to this need, Bill
Minnich, one of the elders of our church
in New Jersey, organized a Bible corre-
spondence school and is offering a study
course on Paul’s Letter to the Romans fol-
lowed by a course on Ephesians. So far
nearly a thousand students have enrolled.

In addition to these ministries in New
York City, Grace For Today has a web-
site—www.gracefortoday.org— where
visitors can download Bible study articles
and listen to this week’s Grace For Today
program anywhere in the world. We get
visits to the website from across the U.S.
and from people in places like Ukraine,
Israel, Vietnam and Iran.

They say that New York will never be
the same after the events of September 11.
Vivid memories of horror, of seeing peo-
ple holding hands and jumping out the
window on the 100th story of a burning
building, have a way of changing your
perspectives on life. People deal with
their hurt in different ways. Crime is up,
the use of drugs has increased, alcohol
sales are up 25%. In the paper this week
are reports of a woman who lost her hus-
band in the disaster who has now taken
her own life, and of others who are going
to spiritualist mediums to try to contact
their lost loved ones. But on the positive
side we’ve seen an increase in the number
of calls and letters that we receive from
radio listeners—more people are listen-
ing— and a greater openness of many
people to spiritual things, but mostly a
deeper, more intense, more heartfelt
interest.

For many of us at Grace For Today see-
ing the Towers collapse that day was the
saddest thing we’ve ever seen, but an
unforgetable reminder from the Lord that
“the things which are seen are temporary”
and that we need, now more than ever, to
be living our lives for the “things which
are eternal.”

by Ben Anderson
Our work started in rural areas and has
progressed to 30 churches with an aver-
age attendance of 20 adults each. We
have trained over 30 pastors in the Bible
school and have an active TEE program
and correspondence school. In 1999,
when Joyce and I were thinking of
returning to Kenya, the Lord laid on my
heart Project 2010.
Project 2010 means 20 grace churches in
the 10 strategic cities of Kenya by the
year 2010. Our early churches have
become highly dependent on the mission.
After 15 years, not a single church fully
supports its pastor. There are two or three
self-supported pastors but basically the
churches look to the mission to solve all
problems. City people, on the other hand,
have regular income and tend to have
higher education. My belief is that strong
churches in the city will be able to help
support the ministry. My prayer is that if
the mission and missionaries leave
i Kenya, the grace movement here will
continue.
In line with Project 2010, the missionar-
ies decided to spread out and start plant-
ing churches in the 10 strategic cities.
Previously, all missionaries had lived in
Embu, where TCM’s work started.
Ben & Joyce Anderson
We started the exodus by moving to
Nairobi in 1999. I work with Pastor Peter
Kagwi and Pastor Stanley Mwangi. We
have planted two churches of which the
first continues to grow with over 50 adult
members. The second church has strug-
gled and we are currently looking for
ideas to help it out. The house that we
have started building in the capital, will
be a benefit to Project 2010 and the entire
TCM ministry in Kenya.
Genesis & Verna Maraat
The Maraats moved to Kisumu immedi-
ately upon returning from the Philippines
in 2000. There they worked with pastor
Evanson Nyaga and Ann Wambeti. The
Lord has blessed the church which now
has over 50 members. Andrea however,
had a lot of trouble with malaria and in
December 2001 the Maraats moved to

Project 2010 in Kenya

Eldoret, which is another Project 2010
city.

Gardner & Ledith Improso

The Improsos moved to Nakuru this past
summer. They have made many contacts
and will start with meetings in their
house. They have also been able to
develop a ministry among the Indians in
Nakuru. Gardner is looking forward to
working with Pastor Justin Muriithi.
Carlo & Elma Paiia

Carlo Pafia was appointed to be the prin-
cipal of the Bible school and at the same
time he took over, we decided to move
the Bible school to Thika, another project
2010 city. Thika is much more centrally
located and the students will be able to
help plant a new church there. The
school just started the 2002 school year
and five students have shown up. We are
also looking for land near the city where
the price is running between $5000 and
$10,000 per acre. We have over $40,000
in our account for buying land and build-
ing the Bible school.

Jessie Easterly

Shortly after the Pafias moved, we closed
the school in Embu and also moved
Jessie to Thika. She shares a house with
the Pafias and continues to be the
Correspondence Director and also helps
out with the students’ food.

Pastor Joshua Kithuka and Pastor
Nicholas Mwendwa are working in
another 2010 city called Machakos
Town. Pastor Isaac Kyaalo continues to
pastor in Embu Town where they have
almost completed the building. That
building will be of great use for confer-
ences and seminars.

Samuel Mwangi continues as the
Director of Grace Bible Church. He lives
in Embu Town with his wife and four
children.

In summary, we have started working in
7 of the 10 cities of Project 2010. The
churches are growing and will need land
in two or three years. Thank you for the
gifts to this ministry for various needs.
All the missionaries are behind Project
2010 and are doing their part. Please con-
tinue to pray and give for the project.
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New
Director

in South
Africa

After four years of organizing and direct-
ing the Association of Berean Grace
Ministeries in South Africa, Pastor Phillip
du Plessis handed over the directorship to
his good friend and co-laborer, Pastor
Stephens Thobela. Pastor Stephens was
elected into this position that became
vacant because of Pastor Phillip’s call to
Grace Church Indianapolis. The following
letter and testimony was received from
Pastor Thobela.

I was raised in an apostolic church as
my parents were committed members. As
I grew up I started questioning certain
things regarding the beliefs of this church.
I would regard this church as indigenous
as it is one of those churches that has com-
bined the ancient African beliefs with the
Bible. We believed in God and ancestors.
We did all rituals for the ancestors and
somehow they were modified to be in line
with the Jewish rituals as they are in the
Old Testament. As a young man I tried to
find answers from the Bible. More and
more I aligned myself with the pentecostal
church mainly due to an influence from a
cousin. In 1991, as an apprentice at the
Pretoria News, I met Pastor Phillip who
was the deputy foreman of my depart-
ment. At this stage I was getting more
involved in politics and became more
rebellious towards religion and white peo-
ple. Politics seemed to be providing
answers. This would not be a surprise to
anyone who witnessed the political situa-
tion in the country at that time. It was not
making sense to be friends with this white
Pastor (Phillip). To my surprise, as we
started discussion about God, Christ and
salvation, he invited me to his house for
dinner. Interestingly, his car had ignition
problems and he and I had to push start
while his wife was at the wheel. I guess
this was God’s way of bonding us. It was
my first dinner with a white family on the
same table and it challenged my political

/\- 4

beliefs! He gave me C.R. Stam’s “Things
that Differ” to read and it challenged me
even more! At work he persisted in fol-
lowing up on my progress regarding the
material I was reading. He once again
invited me to his house for a seminar. It
was at this seminar where I gave my life to
the Lord. Words cannot explain the excite-
ment I felt deep inside. I had to share this
news with my wife who was still in the
apostolic church. She was a dedicated
member and I did not expect her to under-
stand the change in my life. But the
excitement drove me. I started reading the
Bible with her and sharing some of the
things I read from the books Pastor Phillip
had given me. As my wife could not read
English, I had to share what I learnt with

Pastor Phillip hands over a ministerial
license to pastor Stephens, nine years
ago.

her. I guess this is how I learnt to preach
the Grace message. In the process our love
and respect for each other grew! It was
during this exciting period in my life
when Pastor Ed Wishart, secretary of
TCM, came to visit. Somehow my wife
became convinced that the change in my
life was genuine. I was licensed to start a
church! To my surprise my wife accepted
the Lord and offered to support me. The

Pastor Stephens Thobela and his wife Linah new director ABGMSA

area in which we lived was full of
Pentecostal churches, so we decided to go
to another area. We eventually started a
church in Soshanguve, an informal settle-
ment. The “church” was my wooden
garage which I had built a week before.
Our first Sunday Pastor Phillip brought
his PA system to help us make the “Holy
noise.” Pastor Boy Ngomane (who is now
a licensed pastor) later testified that this
was the day God started working in his
life. He did not come to “church” as he
was building his shack, but he heard the
whole sermon. The church grew to 80
adherences and members within 6
months. Both Pastor Phillip and I lost our
jobs at Pretoria News through retrench-
ment. I was eventually employed with
Sowetan in Johannesburg and soon Pastor
Phillip followed. I moved to Soweto, but
there was no Grace church, therefore I
started one, also in a garage!

Learning to rightly divide the word of
God was the answer in my life! I have
heard Christ being preached before, but
now that I have found the dispensational
truth, the whole Bible makes sense. I am
convinced that the answer to religious
confusion is through the preaching of the
Gospel, the Pauline way. I always feel
very humble by the fact that God, through
His Grace, has chosen me to preach His
word rightly divided. He gave me a sup-
port structure, the ABGMSA, TCM, a
supportive spiritual father Pastor Phillip,
my forever supporting wife Linah and my
son Sipho as a musician. I am convinced
He has called me to preach the Cross of
Christ and the risen Lord. I pray that every
person who reads this testimony does not
come to see me, but the mightiness of
Christ in my life.

Pastor Stephens Thobela
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by Luz Gaddi

In the 1960’s, as a student of
International Grace Bible Institute,
Philippines, I was challenged by Dr. Lois
Lebar’s book, Children in the Bible
School. The first pages state how impor-
tant it is to spend much more of our time
and effort in winning and training chil-
dren.

Twice a week I was assigned to teach
religious instruction in public schools.
Little did I know that the Lord was
preparing me for a lifetime of children’s
ministry and training others to become
teachers of children. In 1967, as an
intern, I was sent to Legazpi City. Again
I taught religious instruction in public
schools and Good News Clubs. What
amazed me then and now is as Dr. Lebar
said, “less time and effort are necessary
to win many children to Christ.” Several
years after, I volunteered to start a min-
istry in Gen. MacArthur, Eastern Samar.
Ederlina and I visited homes sharing the
gospel, and passed tracts. At least three
years this field was ploughed and sowed
with the Word of God, but the yield was
not much.

Nevertheless, it was in Samar that T
realized the importance of training others
to win and establish children. I asked the
then director of TCM, Pastor Joseph
Watkins about the idea. He replied: “Do
as you think the Lord wants you to”. He
and his wife were very supportive. I
began to travel to churches and taught
Sunday School seminars. Once a year a
Teachers Training Seminar was held for
one month either at [.GB.I. Ozamiz or
I.GB.I. Davao. Approximately 40 to 50
youth and adults attended these seminars
so that they could go back to their
churches and teach Vacation Bible
School and Sunday School.

A change happened in 1976 when a
pastorless church in Libon Albay,
approximately 100 kilometers from

Legaspi City, requested a worker. No
sooner had I arrived that I wanted to run
away, due to their dilapidated building
and vice-laden members. They too
whispered among themselves: “What
can she do, she’s only a woman?” I
decided to give it a try, and a young
woman named Lydia offered to help
and stay with me. Gradually the lives of
the adult members began to change and
new parents came to church. For three
years Lydia and I taught SS and VBS.

1 didn’t quite see the fruit of this labor
until I went to Indonesia as a mission-
ary teacher in 1986. Whenever I take a
vacation to the Philippines and visit the
above church, it’s always a delight to
meet these former pupils, grown and
active in various ministries.

To date I am in Jakarta, Indonesia,
teaching English and American litera-
ture and Christian Education subjects in
the Bible school. During vacation I
travel to churches and conduct training
seminars, emphasizing the importance
of winning children. Above all as Dr.
Lebar said, “Children have their whole
lives ahead of them for service.”

Growth in Indonesia in
spite of trouble

The year 2001 has been troublesome
politically and economically speaking.
Nevertheless, the Indonesian ministry
has grown and we now have churches
in every province. My former BS stu-
dent, Amiruddin from Ujung Pandang,
wrote that his church bought him a
motorcycle and now has 14 studies a
week.

They plan to buy a church lot worth
$10,500 but they only have $2,300.
They have stopped renting a hotel audi-
torium each Sunday so they can save.
Hasan, who has one more year of BS
has decided to start a ministry in Tana
Toraja, a well-known tourist spot in
South Ulawesi. He has two Bible stud-
ies. Both Amiruddin and Hasan were
former Moslems, the latter used to be a
church burner in Ujung Pandang.

I’m supposed to go to Blitar to speak
at a youth conference but unfortunately
all train tickets have been sold out.
Ironically last December 24 and 25 two
trains from Surabaya to Jakarta collid-
ed, a train to Blitar derailed and anoth-
er hit a car on a crossroad. I could have
been in one had I bought a ticket.

Throughout these years of teaching at
U.K.I it’s encouraging to see some of
my former students active in the min-
istry. Yunita works as a Bible translator
with S.I.L. in Irian Jaya. Astri who fin-
ished theology recently in Singagone,
spoke at the student fellowship last
week. Some 300 students came! Anna
has gone to Texas to take up theology too.

My sincere thanks to Pastor Joe and
Pauline for throwing out the lifeline
through your correspondence, prayers
and financial assistance. Without co-
laborers like you who “tarrieth by the
stuff” it is hard to imagine how we on
the frontline could move forward.
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